I CAN SEE IT NOW:

Experiencing Tomorrow’s

JOY

Today

❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖ ❖

Steve Taylor

copyright © 2013 Steven L Taylor

All Rights Reserved

To Jill: for believing, loving, and encouraging. Your life portrays what I try to put into words on these pages. Only His love exceeds mine for you.

To Jessica, Paul, Nathaniel, Andrew, Justin, and Kara: you bring me more joy than you will ever know.

To Cary, and Linda: thanks for believing, and saying it could be done when all I offered was excuses.

To my Lakeshore family: you are a living demonstration of tomorrow’s reality today. I’m forever indebted to you for what you have shown me of the kingdom.

Table of Contents

DAY ONE 6

DAY TWO 7

DAY THREE 8

DAY FOUR 9

DAY FIVE 10

DAY SIX 11

DAY SEVEN 12

DAY EIGHT 13

DAY NINE 14

DAY TEN 15

DAY ELEVEN 16

DAY TWELVE 17

DAY THIRTEEN 18

DAY FOURTEEN 19

DAY FIFTEEN 20

DAY SIXTEEN 21

DAY SEVENTEEN 22

DAY EIGHTEEN 23

DAY NINETEEN 24

DAY TWENTY 25

DAY TWENTY-ONE 26

DAY TWENTY-TWO 27

DAY TWENTY-THREE 28

DAY TWENTY-FOUR 29

DAY TWENTY-FIVE 30

DAY TWENTY-SIX 31

DAY TWENTY-SEVEN 32

DAY TWENTY-EIGHT 33

DAY TWENTY-NINE 34

DAY THIRTY 35

DAY THIRTY-ONE 36

DAY THIRTY-TWO 37

DAY THIRTY-THREE 38

DAY THIRTY-FOUR 39

DAY THIRTY-FIVE 40

DAY THIRTY-SIX 41

DAY THIRTY-SEVEN 42

DAY THIRTY-EIGHT 43

DAY THIRTY-NINE 44

DAY FORTY 45

INTRODUCTION

A phrase I grew up hearing frequently was, “I can just see it now!” Some unexpected news came, and vivid imagination played out possibilities. An unlikely couple just announced their engagement. Someone’s vocation took a surprising turn. A family’s plan to move to a distant new location became known.

In recent times the phrase, “I can see it now!”, has taken on a very special meaning for me. Something I see on the distant horizon has captured my attention, and I’m straining to see it more clearly right now, where I stand. That SOMETHING is literally EVERYTHING. It is the promised age to come, and its implications and applications for life today are absolutely breathtaking. I’d like you to see what I see. Better yet, I’d like you to see it even more clearly and vividly than I see it.

What would happen if we embarked on a forty-day adventure to more fully grapple with the implications of the age to come in our lives today? I’m certain it would - and will be - life-changing. But, why forty days? Why not four days, or four weeks? Forty is an extremely significant number. Students of the Bible will immediately recognize that it rained forty days and forty nights during the flood of Noah’s day. God fed the people of Israel manna in the wilderness for forty years. Moses spent forty days and nights on a mountain with God. Disobedient Israel wandered in the desert for forty years. Jesus spent forty days in the wilderness prior to His public ministry.The list goes on.

Forty days was the period of time from Jesus’ resurrection until His ascension to the right hand of God in heaven, where He is today. During those forty days, He provided convincing proof of His resurrection, and intensively focused on His main subject: the kingdom of God (Acts 1.3). All this leads me back to the reason why I invite you on a forty-day adventure.

It is considered that it takes forty days to develop a new habit, or break an old one. So, why not develop the new habit of seeing with new eyes what Jesus saw? What if we could see now what He saw, and faithfully taught His followers? What if we could see the reality of the age to come - now? What if we could experience some of tomorrow’s reality today? And, specifically, what if we could experience some of tomorrow’s JOY today? Would that be worthy of a forty day project to develop?

I invite you along with me on a forty-day journey of discovering rich daily insights that will radically reorient how you see life now. If you truly take to heart what we discover, you’ll never see your life - or this present world - the same way again. These insights will move us from lamenting, “why?”, to current circumstances, to joyfully shouting, “I can see it now!”, as we view what is to come.

I encourage you to carefully read each daily thought and, more importantly, the daily Bible passage. Reading the entire chapter referenced, and even the surrounding chapters, will enhance your experience. I’ve included a prayer in response that I hope will be your prayer as well.

So, if you’re ready, let’s begin the journey.

DAY ONE

Jesus really knew how to liven up a party. He showed up at a wedding reception and bought a round of drinks for all present. Well, maybe He didn't exactly buy the drinks; He did something more dramatic - He turned several pots of water into fine wine.

"On the third day there was a wedding in Cana of Galilee, and the mother of Jesus was there; and both Jesus and His disciples were invited to the wedding. When the wine ran out, the mother of Jesus said to Him, ‘They have no wine.’ And Jesus said to her, "Woman, what does that have to do with us? My hour has not yet come." His mother said to the servants, ‘Whatever He says to you, do it.’ Now there were six stone waterpots set there for the Jewish custom of purification, containing twenty or thirty gallons each. Jesus said to them, ‘Fill the waterpots with water.’ So they filled them up to the brim. And He said to them, ‘Draw some out now and take it to the headwaiter.’ So they took it to him. When the headwaiter tasted the water which had become wine, and did not know where it came from (but the servants who had drawn the water knew ), the headwaiter called the bridegroom, and said to him, ‘Every man serves the good wine first, and when the people have drunk freely, then he serves the poorer wine; but you have kept the good wine until now.’ " (John 2:1-10)

Straight-laced, tee-totaling church-goers have a tough time with this first miracle of Jesus. Surely the Son of God could kick off His earthly ministry with something better than spiking the punch. But, if all we see is a Savior who provided alcohol for the party, we miss the point entirely.

Consider the occasion for His first miracle: a wedding. We are told that the Second Coming of Jesus will be preceded by a wedding and reception (Revelation 19:7-9). The ultimate life celebration is a wedding, and a very fitting symbol of the joy of the Kingdom of God.

Jesus used water pots designated for the purpose of purification as containers for the fine wine He provided. The truest purification is what He offers: a baptism with the Holy Spirit and fire (Matthew 3:11). The early believers, having received the Holy Spirit on the Day of Pentecost, were thought to be drunk with wine (Acts 2:13).

So, the picture we have in the first miracle of Jesus is not that of a wine-making miracle man, but rather a wonderful picture of celebration of the Kingdom of God, and the empowering of Holy Spirit. The real miracle is that Jesus came to introduce the beginning of the ultimate party, the Kingdom.

Isaiah the prophet says, "The LORD of hosts will prepare a lavish banquet for all peoples on this mountain ; A banquet of aged wine, choice pieces with marrow, And refined, aged wine." (Isaiah 25:6). The kingdom to come will be a magnificent celebration, complete with rich food and fine wine.

“Father, we long for Your big kingdom celebration, and we seek a taste of it today. We ask that you break through the ordinary and mundane with something of the joy, energy, and excitement of the celebration to come. Stimulate our senses with it; energize our spirit with it. May kingdom energy and enthusiasm - kingdom celebration - so sparkle within us that others around us yearn for it as well. May our celebration become theirs through Your Spirit and Your Son, Jesus. Amen.”

DAY TWO

Some would say it was "off the wall", but in truth it was on top of the wall.

The setting is ancient Jerusalem, late fifth century B.C. The city had been sacked and destroyed years earlier, and its inhabitants captured and exiled. A man named Nehemiah had been instrumental in rebuilding the ruined walls, and the time for dedication and celebration had arrived. Note the narrative:

"Now at the dedication of the wall of Jerusalem they sought out the Levites from all their places, to bring them to Jerusalem so that they might celebrate the dedication with gladness, with hymns of thanksgiving and with songs to the accompaniment of cymbals, harps and lyres. So the sons of the singers were assembled from the district around Jerusalem ... Then I had the leaders of Judah come up on top of the wall, and I appointed two great choirs,the first proceeding to the right on top of the wall ... The second choir proceeded to the left ... Then the two choirs took their stand in the house of God. So did I and half of the officials with me ... And the singers sang ... and on that day they offered great sacrifices and rejoiced because God had given them great joy, even the women and children rejoiced, so that the joy of Jerusalem was heard from afar." (Nehemiah 12:27,28,31,38,40,42,43)

It's easy to visualize this great top-of-the wall celebration. Two great choirs, in ornamental robes, process left and right atop the wall. They converge, and a great singing and worship celebration commences; so joyous that it "was heard from afar." The surrounding countryside reverberated with joyful praise!

Psalm 66:2 admonishes us to "Sing the glory of His name; Make His praise glorious." Our God, Yahweh, is deserving of praise and worship reminiscent of the praise of two great choirs in the days of Nehemiah. There is nothing better than the combined voices and efforts of God's people in exuberant praise!

Singing may not be your forte’. Praise isn't synonymous with music; it can be expressed in a multitude of ways. The key factor is a heart swelling with gratitude to our Father Yahweh for what He has done.

“Father, draw us to reflect and review Your great acts and ways. Compared to the biblical narrative, Your acts in our lives may not seem as dramatic, but they are just as real. May we reflect on His great acts of mercy, provision, and deliverance in our lives, and be guided to "top-of-the-wall" exuberant praise from the heart.”

DAY THREE

You’ve heard it numerous times: you are what you eat. Taking that too literally can be a bit disturbing. But, it’s true in a general sense - good health is the result of healthy eating, and vice versa. Same goes spiritually.

"Your words were found and I ate them, And Your words became for me a joy and the delight of my heart; For I have been called by Your name, O Yahweh God of hosts." (Jeremiah 15:16)

We develop a craving for the food we eat. Herein lies the danger of an unhealthy diet, and the benefit of a healthy one. Again, there is a spiritual parallel. Serve your mind an unhealthy diet of the world's fares, and develop an insatiable appetite for this junk food. Feast on the richness of God's word, and develop a craving for it. "Your words became for me a joy and the delight of my heart".

Feeding on food three times a day (or more) is rarely a challenge to most people, but feasting on the word of God on a regular basis is an all-too-common challenge for many believers. I've met my share of ambitious saints who pledged to read through the Bible in its entirety in a year. Problem is, many never quite seemed to get started with the first chapter. Appealing as the spiritual steak dinner sounded, they hadn’t even started to sip spiritual baby formula.

We know that newborn babies require a much different diet than mature adults. What responsible parent would force-feed a steak to a toothless infant a few weeks old? As there are various nutritional needs and stages in human development, so there are in spiritual development.

Better to read a chapter a day from the Bible than to aspire to read ten chapters, and never read even one. Starting with a smaller portion of the Bible will eventually lead to an appetite for more.

God's word can only become "a joy and the delight of my heart" by spending time in it, and developing an appetite for it. The discipline of regular reading and feeding on the word becomes its own reward.

An appetite for God's word instills the ability to "extract the precious from the worthless" (Jeremiah 15:19) - a much-needed quality in life. Getting in to His word allows it to get in to us, and directs us toward that which is truly precious and priceless from the perspective of God's kingdom.

May you enjoy a rich feast in God's word today.

“Father, amidst the tempting fare the world offers, protect my appetite from its lure. Direct me into Your word, and it into the very fiber of my being. Curb my appetite for the junk food of the world, and cultivate a craving for the food that is food indeed. Through the power of Your Spirit, may I discipline my time so as to feast bountifully on Your life-giving word.”

DAY FOUR

It was to be an annual, seven-day party. Everyone ceased normal activities, camped in tents, and feasted sumptuously. It was a celebration to end all celebrations, and for good reason.

'On exactly the fifteenth day of the seventh month, when you have gathered in the crops of the land, you shall celebrate the feast of the LORD for seven days, with a rest on the first day and a rest on the eighth day. Now on the first day you shall take for yourselves the foliage of beautiful trees, palm branches and boughs of leafy trees and willows of the brook, and you shall rejoice before the LORD your God for seven days. You shall thus celebrate it as a feast to the LORD for seven days in the year. It shall be a perpetual statute throughout your generations; you shall celebrate it in the seventh month." (Leviticus 23:39-41)

It was a type of Thanksgiving celebration - at the end of the harvest - but it was much more than a huge dinner and an afternoon of football. The number "seven" hints at its significance - a special celebration held in the seventh month, for seven days. Seven signifies completion, and represents Creator God. A seven-day celebration, in the seventh month - followed the completion of the harvest - has the mark of Almighty God all over it.

This annual celebration was a kingdom party! Feasting and celebrating represented the age of indescribable joy and fulfillment, as did a day of rest at the beginning and end (see Hebrews 4).

Amidst God's details for His annual "kingdom party", there is an image of special significance. God's people were to bring "the foliage of beautiful trees, palm branches and boughs of leafy trees and willows of the brook" (Leviticus 23:40). This was exactly the thing done for Jesus as he entered Jerusalem, the week He was crucified. This presumptuous celebration was thought to be prelude to the ultimate kingdom party - when messiah overthrew the powers of this age to establish the kingdom of God on earth. The right idea; just not the right time - yet.

It is important that we celebrate the kingdom party today. Clearly seeing the kingdom amidst the ordinary, Jesus let that perspective serve as the basis for His primary teaching tool - the parable. Much more than an annual celebration, the kingdom was the very fabric of daily living. Thus He could announce, "the kingdom of God is at hand" (Mark 1:15).

Amidst a world of chaos, upheaval, and oppression, the kingdom of God also exists in part among us. It silently grows in our midst; its fullness yet to come. The seed has been - and is being planted - and is quietly springing to life and bearing fruit that will last. Its presence is to be nurtured and celebrated as we await the ultimate Party.

Every gathering of believers is a kingdom celebration, even as was the Feast of Booths, described in Leviticus twenty-three. Whether few or many, may that kingdom celebration permeate every encounter between believers.

“Father, may the challenges and trials of this day be overshadowed by a celebration of Your kingdom. May the eternal overshadow the temporal and the mundane, if even for a moment. May contact with a beloved member of Your family today be occasion to celebrate the life that shall be in the age to come. May joy burst through the gloom of this present darkness, encouraging us amidst our weariness and burdens, and reminding us of the indescribable joy to come.”

DAY FIVE

In mathematical form, 1>99. From all appearances the formula is all wrong; it should be 1<99. But God's math is different than man's math.

"there will be more joy in heaven over one sinner who repents than over ninety-nine righteous persons who need no repentance ... there is joy in the presence of the angels of God over one sinner who repents." (Luke 15:7,10)

God's priority is on the lost. Perhaps there is no more poignant example than the story of the prodigal son (Luke 15:11-32). A young son foolishly chooses to squander his inheritance on immoral living. Finally enlightened to the error of his ways, he chooses the path homeward. And here we see the most striking picture of all:

"But while he was still a long way off, his father saw him and felt compassion for him, and ran and embraced him and kissed him." (Luke 15:20)

While pleased with the work of his faithful son, the father nevertheless longed for his lost son. Perhaps the reason he spotted his son at a distance was because his daily longing for him cause him to vigilantly scan the distant horizon.

The picture of their reunion invokes deep emotion. It's impossible to read the account and not be deeply moved. He who was lost was found.

God is the father in this scene, and the lost son represents the lost who repent. He is pleased with His faithful family, but He longs for those who are lost.

The heart of God is for the lost. He truly wishes for none to perish but all to come to repentance (2 Peter 3:9). His great joy is the reclaiming of a lost sinner.

Jesus’ most famous parable - the parable of the sower (Matthew 13:3-9, 18-23) - reminds us of God’s key to reaching His lost children. The saving message is the "word about the kingdom". When sown in peoples' hearts, this “word” produces growth in varying degrees. When rejected, it is snatched away and prevented from growing at all. The key emphasis is on the priority of sowing the seed (the word; the gospel; the good news; the message about the kingdom). There can be no growth if there is no seed sown. And, the lost cannot be found but through the productive work of this “seed”. No wonder the prophet Isaiah says,

"How lovely on the mountains Are the feet of him who brings good news" (Isaiah 52:7)

If God's heart is for lost people, and if the kingdom message proclaimed by Jesus is what saves, then God urgently desires kingdom proclaimers! To partner with God in this compassionate venture results in His fullest blessings.

May deep compassion for the lost and a passion for the kingdom message move us such that God can greatly use us.

“Father, I once was a prodigal. Only through Your grace, and this precious seed - “the word about the kingdom” - am I saved. Thank you for those who compassionately shared this word with me. Direct me to “pay it forward” to those who are lost around me. May I share in Your joy as Your lost children are found.”

DAY SIX

It's about like playing "Who Wants To Be A Millionaire" - you can keep what you already have or you can risk it all for the potential of getting much more.

Psalm 126:5 says, "Those who sow in tears shall reap with joyful shouting."

I've always thought that planting season was a hopeful time because of the potential for growth and a great harvest. But then I learned a bit about agricultural practices in the ancient Middle East, and realized what sowing in tears meant. A common practice at harvest time was to set aside enough seed for the next year's growing season. As the time passed between harvest and the next season's planting, the grain reserve would be nearly gone - except for the seed set aside for planting. Thus a great dilemma: use the designated planting seed for food now, or plant it in hope of a greater harvest to come.

Such is the choice we face: hold on to our limited, finite lives for our own use and satisfaction, or "sow" them for the cause of Christ and the Kingdom. As Jesus said, "He who has found his life will lose it, and he who has lost his life for My sake will find it."(Matthew 10:39). We can enjoy limited temporary benefits now, or invest in the eternal and reap huge future dividends.

As a teenager I made a decision to "seek first the kingdom of God and his righteousness" (Matthew 6:33), and I've never regretted it. I've served in various Christian service positions over the years, with the guiding priority being of Christ and His Kingdom. What I have gained is far more than I have given up, and I've yet to receive the greatest - eternal life in the coming Kingdom!

A key tool in making the better choice is praying the simple words of the Lord's Prayer: "Your Kingdom come; Your will be done on earth as it is in heaven." To invite the Lord's Kingdom to come to the earth and into our lives is to take an important step in losing self in order to find ourselves.

Denying ourselves that which the world offers causes some sorrow, but there is tremendous joy in reaping what the Lord offers. May your sorrow give way to great joy today as you lose your life for the sake of the King and His Kingdom.

“Father, it IS sorrowful to surrender and sacrifice. I want what I want, and forgoing my desires for Yours isn’t easy. But, I’m reminded that I ultimately lose my life when I try to find, and truly find life when I lose it. In spite of my natural tendencies, I DO want to forgo today’s pleasures for tomorrow’s joy. May I not find so much joy in the things of today that I forfeit the joy of the coming age. Even amidst some tears, I today make the choice to sow my life in service and sacrifice for my King and the kingdom. Thank you for the joyful shouting there will be when the time of reaping comes.”

DAY SEVEN

We've probably all heard the expression, "he/she was hanging on to his every word". Whether a love interest sharing heartfelt feelings, or the surgeon giving a post-surgical report, we are eager to hear and consider the words of people we value.

The writer of the Psalms truly valued the word of the Lord. Consider this sampling:

"Your word I have treasured in my heart, That I may not sin against You." (v.11) ... "This is my comfort in my affliction, That Your word has revived me." (v.50) ... "I delight in Your law." (v.70) ... "The law of Your mouth is better to me Than thousands of gold and silver pieces." (v.72) ... "O how I love Your law! It is my meditation all the day." (v.97)

Prompted by the example of the Psalmist, we do well to cultivate a similar love for the Lord's word. This will be an important safeguard for those living in the last days of this present age. We're told this regarding deception by the end-time antichrist when he appears: "with all the deception of wickedness for those who perish, because they did not receive the love of the truth so as to be saved" (2 Thessalonians 2:10). KNOWING God's word is helpful, but LOVING it is the only safeguard against this extreme deception.

We spend time with those we love. Parental QUALITY time versus QUANTITY of time was greatly debated a few years ago. The general conclusion was that there can be no QUALITY time if there is no QUANTITY of time. Ditto for time spent in God’s word. Professing to love God's word rings hollow if we don't actually spend time in it. Those who profess such but don’t actively practice will potentially be in a precarious position if they live in antichrist’s time.

Psalm 119:11 says, "Your word I have treasured in my heart, That I may not sin against You." Internalizing God's word is the truest safeguard against a lifestyle of sin that He hates. Loving it, treasuring it, and spending time in it counteracts the destructive effects of sin.

The best way to assess what we love is to look at what we spend time doing. Certain activities, such as work or school, automatically exact specific amounts of time. The real test, however, is what we do with our discretionary time - time with spouse, children, parents, church family members and activities, in God's word, and in prayer. Again, the test of love is time spent.

Maybe today is a good day to do some honest time evaluation, and to make some important schedule adjustments. The great thing is that adjusting our schedules to include time for reading and studying God's word will reap huge dividends in all areas of our lives. We'll not just fulfill a duty; we'll discover a dimension of joy and love for God's word that we'll wonder how we got along without before.

“Father, for all that I profess, You know that the true test is the practice of my life. I am easily deceived by believing that my intentions are truly my actions. You know better. Help me to honestly consider my time investments, and adjust according to Your priorities. May I not fritter precious time away on fleeting pleasures and pursuits, but wisely invest in Your word, will, and kingdom. Lead me to Your refreshing word. Through Your Spirit, may Your word become such a delight that I yearn to spend increasing time reading and studying. May Your word become the wellspring of life You desire, as I find Your Son in it, and Your kingdom pathway.”

DAY EIGHT

"Shout joyfully to the LORD, all the earth. Serve the LORD with gladness; Come before Him with joyful singing. Know that the LORD Himself is God; It is He who has made us, and not we ourselves; We are His people and the sheep of His pasture. Enter His gates with thanksgiving And His courts with praise. Give thanks to Him, bless His name. For the LORD is good; His lovingkindness is everlasting And His faithfulness to all generations." (Psalm 100)

"Shout ... serve ... come ... know ... enter." Worship isn't some spectator sport. The emphatic call is to shout joyfully, serve gladly, sing joyfully, and come with thanksgiving. Worship should be exuberant because our Father is deserving.

I've met a lot of enthusiastic sports fans in my day. It’s amazing how reserved people can shed their inhibitions at a game, and yell and scream until they have no voice. Such would be the exception rather than the rule when it comes to corporate worship.

Noise for the sake of noise does not make "good worship". Worship leaders can be little more than cheerleaders who whip a worship service into a noisy frenzy, if they're good at it. But exuberant worship and praise doesn't originate with a worship leader's techniques; it originates in the hearts of genuine worshippers. God is worshipped corporately when individuals genuinely express joy, gladness, thanksgiving, and praise.

It's unfortunate that worship is often considered to be something we attend rather than something we do. The best-planned, performed, and executed worship service will never make up for a lack of personal worship.

Over the years I've attended lots of worship services, in lots of settings, with many different worship elements and styles. But, the real mainstay of my worship has nearly always been my daily times of worship. That's the time and place where I can be "real" with the Lord, and genuinely express my thoughts and feelings. Often I read and pray in silence; sometimes I verbally converse with the Lord, and - on rare occasions - I sing a song that best conveys my thoughts to the Lord (I ALWAYS make sure I am alone when I do that!). For me, this is worship, and my most meaningful corporate worship experiences have been times when I have joined with others whom I know have also been daily individual worshippers.

My prayer for you is that you will discover real joy and worship in daily time alone with the Lord. This will, in turn, spill over into the next worship service that you participate in. May you develop a fresh awareness of that which invokes genuine thanksgiving, and will be a blessing to others. May your daily worship will become a well that springs up in joyful singing, shouting, gladness and praise.

“Father, I yearn to worship You as You deserve to be worshipped. Stir my heart and emotions to jubilantly express my gratitude and praise. Maybe even inspire a new song to sing to You in the privacy of my worship closet, or possibly even among Your congregation. Remind me of who You are, and expand my understanding of You. Spare me from the sin of indifference and ingratitude. May joy for You, and my times with You, overshadow the joy I find in temporal and unimportant things. Help me to become a passionate worshipper of You.”

DAY NINE

I doubt it would make the Top Ten Hits list. A song about the foolishness of riches likely wouldn't sell well in a society that believes just the opposite. But, Psalm forty-nine is such a song about the foolishness of trusting in riches. The tune is long lost, but here are some of the lyrics:

"No man can by any means redeem his brother Or give to God a ransom for him - For the redemption of his soul is costly, and he should cease trying forever - That he should live on eternally, That he should not undergo decay." (Psalm 49:7-9)

I've never thought about "buying" someone for God. You’ll likely never find a "Buy-A-Brother-For-The-Kingdom" program, because nothing could be more absurd. As the Psalmist says, "the redemption of his soul is costly"; far more than all the wealth of the world could ever buy. In fact, only one payment is sufficient, and it had to do with a sinless sacrifice on a cross outside of Jerusalem 2,000 years ago.

The Psalmist says that "he should cease trying forever - that he should live on eternally, That he should not undergo decay." A select few wealthy individuals have made expensive arrangements to attempt to postpone their own mortality. At the moment of death, they are deep frozen in special containers - hoping that medical technology will one day have a solution, and resuscitate them. The cost to keep them in this perpetually frozen state is astronomical - and senseless - according to the Psalmist.

There is only One who did not "undergo decay" and He is the One who will rescue us from the non-existence of death. David was given insight into the man and the plan long before Jesus ever existed:

"I have set the Lord continually before me; Because He is at my right hand, I will not be shaken. Therefore my heart is glad and my glory rejoices; My flesh also will dwell securely. For You will not abandon my soul the Sheol; Nor will You allow Your Holy One to undergo decay. You will make known to me the path of life; In Your presence is fulness of joy; IN Your right hand there are pleasures forever." (Psalm 16:7-11)

The Apostle Peter boldly declared on the Day of Pentecost that Jesus had been rescued by God, preempted from the process of decay. As such, God gave him the "path of life", and fulness of joy. These Jesus freely shares with us when we choose to follow Him.

You can't "buy a brother for the Kingdom", nor can you personally buy your way in, but you can have it cost-free. So, take full advantage of this gracious offer, and then share this One who knows the path of life and fulness of joy with those who need to know Him. As the One who has been given the pleasures of eternity, He is willing to share them with all who will receive Him.

“Father, may I never take for granted the high price paid for the hope I enjoy. The costliest price of all has been paid, that I might enjoy freedom, faith, and the prospect of a bright future in Your coming kingdom. I can never pay that price on behalf of anyone else, but I can freely share the wealth given to me in Christ with others. Help me to be lavishly generous with this grace gift, even as You have been so with me. May gratitude stir me to share the wealth with those who desperately need it, even as I so desperately needed it.”

DAY TEN

A wise elderly man has this to say to you:

"I was very glad to find some of your children walking in truth, just as we have received commandment to do from the Father." (2 John 4)

"I have no greater joy than this, to hear of my children walking in the truth." (3 John 4)

The elderly man, John, is someone well worth listening to. John, more than anyone else, knew the Jesus that many seek to follow. He was one of the original Twelves but, more than that, he was one of three who were of the inner circle. In fact, it was John who probably knew Jesus best of all. And, he was the sole survivor of the Twelve; the elderly statesman of sorts who lived on to be an old man. As such, his words carry special weight. And, notice the weight of these words: his joy and concern is for "walking in the truth."

We can know the truth and not necessarily walk in it, but we can’t walk in the truth if we don’t know truth. Knowledge is essential to walking, but is no guarantee of it. There is an inherent danger in knowledge becoming the end rather than the means. Knowledge without faithful obedience produces biblical philosophers. Knowledge with obedience produces authentic disciples.

My wife and I have taken a few ocean cruise vacations over the years. These always involved carefully planning as well as budgeting. We made it a point to become “students” of the ships and itineraries; learning the details of the ship, directions to the departure port, points of interest in the ports of call. Important and helpful as that information has been, it would have been marginally valuable if we hadn’t actually packed our bags, loaded them in the car, and left for the ship's departure port on a particular date. All the information was designed to factor in to action; namely, taking the trip.

The Kingdom of God trip is no different. There are people who have the erroneous idea that, on resurrection day, they will stand before the Lord, and be given an informational quiz about biblical truth. A passing grade is a ticket in to the kingdom, while a failing grade ... well, you get the idea. And yet nowhere in the Bible do we get the idea that a premium is placed on knowledge alone, but rather on what we do with what we know. Truth is designed to transform.

"I have no greater joy than this, to hear of my children walking in the truth." (3 John 4) The greatest joy and blessings are found in both knowing truth and walking in it. May this be your joy today - and always.

“Father, thank You for Your truth. May we seek it with all our hearts; valuing it as the most precious and expensive treasure. May truth matter more than any erroneous tradition we hold. But, lead us to value WALKING in truth as much as KNOWING it. Create a willing attitude within, so that we are ready and eager to DO what we read and learn. May we know the true joy that comes from both knowing and walking in Your life-changing truth.”

DAY ELEVEN

Picture this scene in your mind's eye. You are seated in a massive crowd of people gathered in a large outdoor courtyard area, awaiting a speaker. A special podium and platform has been constructed that will accommodate a speaker, as well as approximately fifteen other people.

This huge crowd assembled early in the morning, eagerly anticipating the events of the day. The moment arrives when someone approaches the podium to speak, along with five to six people standing on either side. It’s a scene reminiscent of a graduation commencement ceremony.

As the speaker prepares to read, the entire crowd stands, and then bows face down to the ground; much like adherents to modern eastern religions bowing face down in prayer.

As the crowd returns to their seats, the speaker begins to read. From time to time others on the platform step up to the podium to explain the words that are being read. Despite its massive size, the crowd is hushed and intensely attentive. Hours pass by like minutes. After four hours of reading, the speakers finally conclude near noontime.

The response to the readings, and explanations of the words, has been profound. The sound of anguished weeping rises from the throng as the words read and explained invoke a deep emotional response from every hearer.

Amidst the growing lament, the reader again mounts the podium; this time to share these comforting and reassuring words: "Do not be grieved, for the joy of the Lord is your strength." (Nehemiah 8:10)

It is the nature of God's Word to cut deeply into our lives, and pain and grief sometimes result. Hebrews 4:12 says, "For the word of God is living and active and sharper than any two-edged sword, and piercing as far as the division of soul and spirit, of both joints and marrow, and able to judge the thoughts and intentions of the heart." The pain and grief that God's Word brings is only temporary to the responsive, because joy and healing is the intended result.

The birth of the church on the Day of Pentecost resulted from the very first declaration of the good news about the Kingdom and the name of Jesus. A similar response to that in Nehemiah eight is recorded: "Now when they heard this, they were pierced to the heart, and said to Peter and the rest of the apostles, ‘Brethren, what shall we do? ‘ " (Acts 2:37). Bad news became good news when the responsive took the necessary steps leading to life.

“Father, painful as it sometimes is, let Your word have its perfect effect in our lives. Find us to be humble enough to allow your word to correct and redirect. Lift us from the painful experience of Your word’s corrective work, and lead us to the joy and confidence that comes from full surrender and obedience. Create within us, through Your word and Spirit, a clean heart and a willing attitude.”

DAY TWELVE

Who likes trying and difficult circumstances? My hand isn’t up for that one. A life of ease and plenty is my preferred choice over adversity and trials. But, what’s preferable is not what’s always best. Cliche' as it sounds, it’s true: hard times make us strong.

The book of James charges in immediately to remind us of the value of trials:

"Consider it all joy, my brethren, when you encounter various trials, knowing that the testing of your faith produces endurance. And let endurance have its perfect result, so that you may be perfect and complete, lacking in nothing. But if any of you lacks wisdom, let him ask of God, who gives to all generously and without reproach, and it will be given to him. But he must ask in faith without any doubting, for the one who doubts is like the surf of the sea, driven and tossed by the wind." (James 1:2-6)

I ran track one year in high school. The daily practice routine was far more pain than pleasure; enough so that a devious shortcut was immensely appealing. A friend with a car offered a slow ride around the practice route, out of sight of the coach. Keeping carefully track of our time, our motorized benefactor let us out to run the last leg of our practice road in reasonable time. Of course this practice shortcut was no benefit to us at our first track meet. Lacking the much-needed endurance regular practice provides, most of us didn't even finish the race.

There are no shortcuts around life’s character-building trials. They are valuable, not by going around them, but through them. James challenges us to "consider" them joy. The priority is to make a mental choice regarding their value, just like deciding that track practice is good for building endurance in preparation for a track event.

Trials develop endurance in the Christian life. They have the potential to perfect and complete us; even providing us with valuable wisdom. James reminds us that wisdom, if we find ourselves lacking, can be had simply by asking God in faith, Who supplies generously and without finding fault.

This may be a particular season of testing and adversity for you. I’d love to ask God to relieve you of this burden, but this may be the very things He needs you to go through to ultimately develop your character.

The story is told of someone watching a butterfly emerge from a cocoon. He saw the great struggle of the emerging butterfly and did what appeared to be a merciful thing - he took some scissors and cut the opening wider so the butterfly could easily emerge. As time went by, he noticed the butterfly was not able to fly. Some research later revealed that the process of a butterfly struggling to emerge from a cocoon forces fluid into its wings, which enables them to strengthen and be useful for flight. A butterfly needs the struggle to fully develop.

And so it is for each of us. The hard times we so much dread are exactly what we need to fully develop.

“Father, we often loathe the trials and struggles of life, and plead for Your release from them. But, what we want is not always what’s best. Father, help us to make the mental choice to “consider” the joy and value of these testing times and circumstances. Remind us that you and building and refining our character in the furnace of adversity. Strengthen us, and give us wisdom, that we might emerge purer and stronger.”

DAY THIRTEEN

It’s like a bright ray of sunshine on a gray, dreary day. Fact is, there are some less-than-uplifting Bible passages pertaining to judgment and disobedience that are just ... dare we say, depressing. But, a bright, hopeful passage quite often shines out amidst these narratives. For example:

"Sing to the LORD, all the earth; Proclaim good tidings of His salvation from day to day. Tell of His glory among the nations, His wonderful deeds among all the peoples. For great is the LORD, and greatly to be praised; He also is to be feared above all gods. For all the gods of the peoples are idols, But the LORD made the heavens. Splendor and majesty are before Him, Strength and joy are in His place. Ascribe to the LORD, O families of the peoples, Ascribe to the LORD glory and strength. Ascribe to the LORD the glory due His name; Bring an offering, and come before Him; Worship the LORD in holy array. Tremble before Him, all the earth; Indeed, the world is firmly established, it will not be moved. Let the heavens be glad, and let the earth rejoice; And let them say among the nations, "The LORD reigns." Let the sea roar, and all it contains; Let the field exult, and all that is in it. Then the trees of the forest will sing for joy before the LORD; For He is coming to judge the earth. O give thanks to the LORD, for He is good; For His lovingkindness is everlasting. Then say, "Save us, O God of our salvation, And gather us and deliver us from the nations, To give thanks to Your holy name, And glory in Your praise." Blessed be the LORD, the God of Israel, From everlasting even to everlasting." (1 Chronicles 16:23-36)

The ray of sunshine from this passage is at least as much about WHY as WHAT. The WHAT are certain actions: sing ... proclaim ... tell ... ascribe ... worship ... rejoice. But, the WHY is what really causes it to shine, because this is far more than a checklist of responsible things to do. In fact, if we reduce it to a checklist, we miss the point entirely. Those who are married, or who have a significant other, will quickly understand. An obligatory checklist for expressions of love and appreciation is hardly necessary. In fact, if your loved one finds that you’re using such a checklist, it will probably defeat the purpose entirely. Love and gratitude don’t require a checklist; they just naturally flows.

WHY we sing, proclaim, ascribe, worship, and rejoice is because it’s impossible to do otherwise! Grateful, loving people are always seeking to express how they feel about their Father, just like someone in love expressing their feelings toward their loved one. Even wild horses cannot stop such expressions!

“Father, recounting your favor and grace stimulates deep gratitude and praise. Reflecting back on the journey reminds us that You have been there, blessed, and protected. Sure, we’ve experienced adversity, but even then You’ve strengthened us to bear up, endure, and overcome. From the depths of our being, we are profoundly grateful that You would regard us with such favor. As such, it is not too much that we would respond with wholehearted praise, thanks, and dedication. Find us to be so immensely thankful that we stand ready to obey and serve You without question or reservation.”

DAY FOURTEEN

Great moments of celebration. They come in the form of special birthdays, anniversaries, weddings, retirement, and homecomings, but are not confined to these. A celebration called Passover should also be added to the list, and placed high on the list.

“Now Hezekiah sent to all Israel and Judah and wrote letters also to Ephraim and Manasseh, that they should come to the house of the LORD at Jerusalem to celebrate the Passover to the LORD God of Israel.” (2 Chronicles 30.1)

Celebrations involve preparation. But, it’s not always about buying a new set of clothes, or getting one’s hair styled. In fact, God’s celebrations require four “R”s; the first being REMEMBER.

The Passover celebration was a remembrance of how the angel of death had “passed over” the homes of the Jewish people whose doorposts were covered by the blood of an unblemished lamb.

“Now many people were gathered at Jerusalem to celebrate the Feast of Unleavened Bread in the second month, a very large assembly. They arose and removed the altars which were in Jerusalem” (2 Chronicles 30.13-14)

The second “R” is REMOVE. Removing the false altars of worship by an unfaithful people was essential. There is no room to worship both Yahweh God and false gods.

“Hezekiah prayed for them, saying, ‘May the good LORD pardon everyone who prepares his heart to seek God’ ” (2 Chronicles 30.18-19)

The third “R” is REPENT. It’s one thing to remove false altars we’ve bowed down to; remorse and repentance that we ever did so in the first place is prerequisite to this action.

“The sons of Israel present in Jerusalem celebrated theFeast of Unleavened Bread for seven days with great joy, and the Levites and the priests praised the LORD day after day with loud instruments to the LORD.” (2 Chronicles 30.21)

The fourth “R” is REKINDLE. God’s celebrations culminate in rekindling, or renewing, relationship with Him.

Remember, Remove, Repent, Rekindle - four words that describe necessary and important regular steps for each of us. REMEMBER the Father’s goodness and deliverance in the past. REMOVE anything that has supplanted the place He alone deserves to occupy. REPENT of disobedient actions and attitudes. REKINDLE the passion of relationship with Him.

“Father, Your actions in our lives are sufficient cause for a lifetime of celebration. But, it’s much to easy to forget, and stray from You. Direct us to remove the altars of false gods we bow down to. Stir remorseful hearts that sincerely desire to repent. Having done such, rekindle the passion that once burned for You. May our sacred romance with You be even stronger than before.”

DAY FIFTEEN

I once rode a roller coaster - but only once. It’s not that it was that menacing or threatening; it only seemed so to me. The thrill ride ended with my on my knees - not in prayer, but weakness on the platform I exited. I there vowed that this first ride would be my last; a vow I’ve thus far kept.

Sometimes life seems like a wild trip on a adrenaline-pumping roller coaster. It lifts us to impossibly-high crests, and then descends uncontrollably to a seemingly-unknown depths. It's exhilarating, if not unnerving.

David, the Psalmist, seems to have been on the same life roller coaster that many of us travel. Climbing to the heights, he wrote:

"I will give thanks to the Lord with all my heart; I will tell of all Your wonders. I will be glad and exult in You; I will sing praise to Your name, O Most High." (Psalm 9:1-2)

But then, near the bottom of the descent, he also wrote:

"Why do You stand afar off, O Lord? Why do You hide Yourself in times of trouble? (Psalm 10:1)

These are extremes many of us can identify with. From the heights of joyful praise for our Father’s goodness and blessings we can, in the next minute, descend into the depths where we question His very presence and actions. And then the cycle repeats.

The blunt honesty of David the Psalmist - a man "after God's own heart" - resonates with us. His portrayal of life real and raw strikes a familiar chord. His roller coaster ride sounds a lot like ours.

Reflecting back on my solo roller coaster ride, I'm reminded that I was never in any real danger through the wild turns and gyrations. The required lap security belt and metal safety bar insulated me from real peril during what I perceived to be a wild, rough ride. And that parallels another important lesson from the Psalms and the Psalmist: through David’s wildly veering highs and lows, Yahweh God was ever his safety and security.

The path to the Kingdom of God may feel like a wild roller coaster ride, but remember Who has us "strapped in" as we travel through this age. So, hang on and hold on. We will arrive safely.

“Father, thank You for the exhilarating and joyful ‘highs’ of this life, and Your protection, strength, and encouragement during the depths of darkness. Above all, thank You that You are our safety and security through the wild ride that is often life. With eyes focused on the amazing age to come, our confidence is that You alone will deliver us to that land and life. As such, we today prayer as Your Son taught us: ‘Your kingdom come. Your will be done on earth, as it is in heaven’ “

DAY SIXTEEN

For a crazy man, his words made a lot of sense. These were the words written on the walls of a room of in an insane asylum, and discovered after his death:

"Could we with ink the ocean fill, And were the skies of parchment made, Were every stalk on earth a quill, And every man a scribe by trade, To write the love of God above, Would drain the ocean dry. Nor could the scroll contain the whole, Though stretched from sky to sky."

The background of the thirty-fourth Psalm is similar: King David faked insanity before Abimelech, and was able to escape unharmed. Apparently David gave God the credit for allowing him the "creative wisdom" of insanity to get out of this life-threatening situation.

These words sound anything but insane:

"I will bless the Lord at all times; His praise shall continually be in my mouth. My soul will make its boast in the Lord; The humble will hear it and rejoice. O magnify the Lord with me, And let us exalt His name together. O taste and see that the Lord is good; How blessed is the man who takes refuge in Him! O fear the Lord, you His saints; For to those who fear Him there is no want." (Psalm 34:1-3, 8-9)

Call me crazy, but I think these words make sense. The more we know the LORD, the more we know of His goodness and deliverance. And, to know Him is to truly not be in want. So, He is worthy of praise and rejoicing. He is well able to serve as a refuge; a place of safety.

"O taste and see that the Lord is good". One of my favorite pastimes is a trip to the local warehouse club where food samples abound. Since these clubs sell in quantity, the object of food sampling is to determine if buying a large quantity is a wise purchase. Perhaps there is a similar thought in “taste sampling the LORD”: a mere sample is convincing enough to “buy in” totally.

Pursuing the LORD Yahweh, His Son, and the kingdom of God, are the priorities of the insane, according to the world’s estimation. But, nothing is more sane, or rewarding - both now and in the age to come. Call me crazy, but these are my priorities.

“Father, we know that the world just doesn’t get it. Those who pursue the King and kingdom are labeled insane by a system in radically opposition. But, we are reminded that Jesus indicated the road and pathway to the kingdom would be lonely. We take consolation in knowing that nothing could be wiser than choosing this path. Strengthen us, Father, as we travel this day. And, may we be richly encouraged by just one fellow traveler we are privileged to journey with today. Above all, may Your presence be out strength, encouragement, and refuge. Thank You.”

DAY SEVENTEEN

What’s it like at God’s house? No, I don’t mean a church, temple, or synagogue. What does the scene look like around the essence of His being; the heavenly realm where He exists? If you’re anything like me, you have at least some mental picture. And, whatever we can picture in our imagination is likely a far cry from the true reality.

Let me stick my neck out a bit and risk sharing my woefully-inadequate mental picture. The scene I picture is something like a massive and glistening castle-like structure with an incredibly large and shiny floor. I often visualize myself walking across that incredibly shiny, smooth floor to a throne that reaches higher than I can see. Seated on the throne is my image of God - an immensely bright light. Seated next to Him sits is Jesus, His Son, my Savior, and friend.

Often, early in the morning, this scene assists me in my prayer and worship approach. But, sometimes there are mornings when I'm distracted, and I hurry through this mental scene without sensing a real connection to it. But then there are times when I literally long to play out this scene in my head, and yearn for the presence of my Father, and my Savior, and the comfort that their presence brings me. Those are the times when I can best relate to the Psalmist:

"How lovely are Your dwelling places, O LORD of hosts! My soul longed and even yearned for the courts of the LORD; My heart and my flesh sing for joy to the living God." (Psalm 84:1-2)

There have been mornings when I found special joy in the presence of the Lord through this mental picture. I felt valued as I stood before the Creator of all, and knew that I had his attention and help. I felt humbled as I confessed my need for guidance, direction and ideas for the day. I felt safe as I asked to be covered with His armor, to keep me safe from the battles the enemy would surely launch. I’ve wanted to stay in that special place, and I’ve been reluctant to leave when I knew it was time to go. In that moment, I again felt that I better understand the Psalmist:

"For a day in Your courts is better than a thousand outside." (Psalm 84:10)

This thing called worship has intrigued me for years, and I more clearly see that it is an intensely personal thing. Corporate worship - "Sunday church" - is the outgrowth of these experiences. "Good worship" happens when individual worship overflows in group settings.

Anyone who comes to a group worship gathering comes with one of two expectations: (1) for it to meet worship needs that didn't occur during the week, or; (2) for it to be an avenue of expression for the overflow of individual worship. We come to either get, or to give. You’ve probably already guessed what I consider to be the correct approach.

I'm convinced that learning worship is a lifelong venture. There are some “tools” that assist along the way, like the mental worship image described above. And, there are other excellent tools; some that work far better for you than my mental picture. This much is certainly true: real joy and meaning in group worship comes to those who have “pre-worshipped” in a personal way prior to a group gathering.

“Father, coming to know you through personal, intimate worship is the greatest of privileges, and the grandest adventure in life. Lead us to “still waters” - places and times where we can know You better. Find our hearts and minds to be set on knowing You in a real way. And, may we never grow weary of passionate pursuit of You.”

DAY EIGHTEEN

The greatest danger lies in forgetting. Ungratefulness springs, first of all, from forgetfulness. True gratitude results from deliberate effort to remember His legacy of goodness and grace in our lives.

I periodically reflect and consider my life’s direction. In so doing, His unseen hand in the events of my life is readily apparent. Those moments of reflection and remembrance provide me me with a profound sense of gratitude for what the LORD has done.

"Oh give thanks to the LORD, call upon His name; Make known His deeds among the peoples. Sing to Him, sing praises to Him; Speak of all His wonders. Glory in His holy name; Let the heart of those who seek the LORD be glad. Seek the LORD and His strength; Seek His face continually. Remember His wonders which He has done, His marvels and the judgments uttered by His mouth, O seed of Abraham, His servant, O sons of Jacob, His chosen ones!" (Psalm 105:1-6)

Nothing reinforces remembering quite like telling others. And, this telling and remembering becomes a springboard to personal songs of praise. Which, by the way, is one of the key motives for singing in worship - to remind ourselves of the great things the Lord has done.

Forgetting God's works and blessings must surely be the greatest insult and offense against Him. Not that He wants us to be so obsessed with the past that we continually live in it, but that we remember in order to be thankful, and to face the future with hope and optimism.

I know people who keep a daily “gratitude journal”. Joining them in writing out five things the LORD absolutely, positively has done for you is immensely valuable. This is an exercise sure to make your day brighter, and give you greater cause for thankfulness, hope and optimism.

“Father, what a joy it is to reflect and remember. I’m personally so grateful, because I know you’ve spared me, prospered me, and gifted me - as you have every believer. Forgive us when we fail to reflect and remember. How the sin of ingratitude must be so grievous to You! Instill in us, then, the desire to count our many blessings from You. And, even then, we know full well that we haven’t even begun to recount Your innumerable blessings.

Find us to be a grateful people, who regularly reflect and remember Your legacy of faithfulness and love in our lives.”

DAY NINETEEN

The wise old man pretty well nailed it when he said,

"There is nothing better for a man than to eat and drink and tell himself that his labor is good. This also I have seen that it is from the hand of God. For who can eat and who can have enjoyment without Him?" (Ecclesiastes 2:24-25)

Solomon cut right through the issues many people have paid good money to counselors to sort out. Burnout and self-esteem issues largely stem from viewing our role and work as unimportant. There is a direct connection between this, eating disorders, and substance abuse. So, the secret in this age is to be able to eat and drink properly with a realization of the value of our work. And this is a gift from God.

Instilled in everyone is a deep yearning for their life to make a difference; to be involved in something bigger than ourselves. The relentless pursuit of pleasure - the objective of our hedonistic, self-centered society - is a black hole from which there is no escape. A God-focus alone allows true enjoyment of the things of this world.

I've lately come to especially appreciate the power of vision and purpose. I see with greater clarity that "where there is no vision, the people perish" (Proverbs 29:18 KJV). Few things are as galvanizing and energizing as a dynamic purpose. God-given purpose and vision opens the doorway to true enjoyment of God's gifts.

Specifically, I've come to see and believe that a people living under the authority of the biblical gospel (Acts 8:12) have the potential to appropriate the powers of the age to come today. That vision opens up an amazing realm of possibilities; it allows us to experience the ultimate purpose-driven life. And, as we live within this exciting purpose, we best enjoy God's gifts in this age. Jesus said it best: "seek first the kingdom of God and his righteousness, and all these things shall be added unto you as well" (Matthew 6:33).

May you discover the exciting purpose of God and enjoy the benefits that flow from it.

“Father, thank you for purpose, fulfillment, and true enjoyment. Fleeting pleasure fads in this age, perpetrated by sophisticated advertising, do little more than reduce our financial resources. But, a resolute focus on You and Your kingdom frame life’s pleasures, and focus enjoyment. Thank you for what You have provided for our needs, and focus our indulgence so that we are truly satisfied, rather than deterred for pursuit of You and Your kingdom. As the model prayer is most accurately stated, ‘give us today of the bread of tomorrow.’ “

DAY TWENTY

Childhood memories take me back to Sunday afternoon visits by my grandfather, and his regular rants about what was wrong in Washington. Were he alive today, the rants - no doubt - would be escalated.

Much can be noted about progress in our technologically-advanced age, but signs of ethical and moral decline are abundantly evident. Scientific progress, apparently, is no guarantee of moral progress. And why is that? Why aren't things better today than they were in the past?

"Do not say, ‘Why is it that the former days were better than these?’ For it is not from wisdom that you ask about this." (Ecclesiastes 7:10)

I'd love to sit down with wise old Solomon and ask WHY it isn't wise to ask such a question, but that opportunity doesn’t exist this side of the Kingdom. It either is a question for which there is no real answer, or maybe it is simply a matter of perception that the past looks better than the present. Either way, it apparently isn't wise to consider such a question, so we'll leave it at that.

Whether times seem good or bad, the fact is God has made them all:

"In the day of prosperity be happy, But in the day of adversity consider-- God has made the one as well as the other" (Ecclesiastes 7:14)

Prosperous times are a gift from God, but so are adverse times. Each season of life serves a greater purpose.

“Consider it all joy, my brethren, when you encounter various trials, knowing that the testing of your faith produces endurance.” (James 1.2-3)

Prosperity better suits us, we might reason, but seasons of adversity build character. Seasons of prosperity, then - tempered by adversity - are best enjoyed through character built in adversity. Each season serves a purpose, and has been created by our Father.

Another wise man said, “I have learned to be content in whatever circumstances I am.” (Philippians 4.11) Prosperity and adversity are not the true qualifiers in life; contentment in either season is. Whether prosperity or adversity, each is a gift from the LORD designed to shape and mold our character.

“Father, thank you for life’s seasons, and the benefit each brings. Abundance and prosperity are appealing, but we recognize that the danger of ungratefulness and self-indulgence exist within. Adversity, while beneficial in building character, can also leave us bitter and defeated. Direct us, then, that we might best benefit from each season. For those currently in a season of prosperity, guard their hearts and minds from selfishness and indulgence. For those in a season of adversity, protect them from the evil one, and from faltering faith.

Prosperity and adversity - You have created both for our benefit, and Your glory. Sustain and build us amidst both.”

DAY TWENTY-ONE

There's trouble in paradise. The American Southwest where I live is characterized by scenic mountains, palm trees, and breathtaking sunrises and sunsets. But, scorpions and rattlesnakes lurk nearby.

It's difficult to imagine life without some form of fear. If natural dangers aren't enough, then the threat of crime, terrorism, pollution, government corruption, and inflation is. What would life be like without fear?

A breathtaking picture of a perfect age - characterized by the absence of all that invokes fear today - beckons us to consider:

"And He will delight in the fear of the LORD, And He will not judge by what His eyes see, Nor make a decision by what His ears hear; But with righteousness He will judge the poor, And decide with fairness for the afflicted of the earth; And He will strike the earth with the rod of His mouth, And with the breath of His lips He will slay the wicked. Also righteousness will be the belt about His loins, And faithfulness the belt about His waist. And the wolf will dwell with the lamb, And the leopard will lie down with the young goat, And the calf and the young lion and the fatling together; And a little boy will lead them. Also the cow and the bear will graze, Their young will lie down together, And the lion will eat straw like the ox. The nursing child will play by the hole of the cobra, And the weaned child will put his hand on the viper's den. They will not hurt or destroy in all My holy mountain, For the earth will be full of the knowledge of the LORD As the waters cover the sea." (Isaiah 11:3-9)

This image of paradise, portrayed by the prophet Isaiah, is that of the coming kingdom of God age. The "stem of Jesse" (Isaiah 11:1) - heir to the throne of David, completely empowered by the Spirit of God to make decisions with perfect fairness and righteousness - ushers in this perfect age of peace. The good news today is that this future King is already working on our behalf with fairness and righteousness.

There is no greater privilege than to cooperate today with the One who is actively working to bring ultimate peace and fairness. May He use us today to bring good news to the poor and afflicted, even as that good news encourages and empowers us.

“Father, the age to come seems too good to be true. Living out our lives amidst the ashes of Your original perfect paradise, it’s difficult to see beyond tragedy, suffering, and injustice. But, You sent Your Son - the King of this coming age - to remind us of Your intervention in the mess of this present world. Born into this world, we are assured that He returns in triumph over the tragedy we’ve made of Your earthly paradise. So we lift our eyes today to the reality that will be. We stand so as to be empowered by Your Spirit, so that we can bring limited kingdom healing to brokenness today. But, we stand hopeful of the true healing and wholeness Your Son brings in the perfect age to come. May we see a bit better today, and serve it effectively.”

DAY TWENTY-TWO

Timing is everything, and sometimes God’s timing seems a bit off. Through a lengthy trial or crisis, the help we seek from our Father comes, well ... a bit later than we think it should. It’s easy enough to question His timing. And yet, we truly know He is never late, but always just in time.

"O LORD, You are my God; I will exalt You, I will give thanks to Your name; For You have worked wonders, Plans formed long ago, with perfect faithfulness." (Isaiah 25:1)

A wise sage once said, “plan your work, and then work your plan”. God’s activity exemplifies this wisdom. Before time began, He formed a perfect plan, and carefully executed it with absolute precision and perfection. Consider:

"But when the fullness of the time came, God sent forth His Son, born of a woman, born under the Law, so that He might redeem those who were under the Law, that we might receive the adoption as sons." (Galatians 4:4-5)

Timing is everything. In His divine wisdom, God sent His Son into the world “when the fullness of time came” - not too soon, and not too late.

Believers is every generation have yearned for the return of Jesus to planet earth to establish God’s perfect kingdom. Many have prayed and pleaded that their time would be His time. So, far “the fullness of time” is not yet.

In desperate times we urgently seek His help and intervention, according to our perceived timeframe. And yet, faith and the assurance of scripture lead us to ultimately rest on His perfect timetable and plan.

This much I've learned about the timing of God’s answers and intervention: His activity is at least as much about developing character as in providing specific answers to a needs. Often times the process is as much the answer as the specific answer itself.

Wait on the Lord's plan in your life today. The timing and plan are far better than you can imagine.

“Father, thank you for Your perfect plan and timing. Although it’s easy enough for us to question Your timing, we ultimately know that You have the right answer in the right time - not a moment too soon, or too late. So, help us to resolutely trust Your perfect timetable, knowing that waiting upon You and Your answers are largely about allowing You to form Your character in us. May we be at peace with Your perfect plan and timing.”

DAY TWENTY-THREE

What are we to make of night time dreams? Are they the wild imaginations of the subconscious mind, or revelations from our Father, or both?

This much is certain: God communicated to and through a man named Daniel in ancient times. Specifically, two significant dreams are recorded in Daniel seven and eight. In what can be considered a panorama of history, Daniel is allowed to see four great earthly governments, eventually superseded by the ultimate government of God.

"I kept looking in the night visions, And behold, with the clouds of heaven One like a Son of Man was coming, And He came up to the Ancient of Days And was presented before Him. And to Him was given dominion, Glory and a kingdom, That all the peoples, nations and men of every language Might serve Him. His dominion is an everlasting dominion Which will not pass away; And His kingdom is one Which will not be destroyed." (Daniel 7:13-14)

World-weary believers delight in this scene. A succession of imperfect human governments are finally supplanted by the prefect government of God, headed by His Son. The apostle Peter memorably stated something in harmony with Daniel’s vision when He spoke of the Christ, "whom heaven must receive until the period of restoration of all things about which God spoke by the mouth of His holy prophets from ancient time." (Acts 3:20-21)

The Kingdom of God will be the last and truly lasting form of government on earth. Contrary to popular teaching, it is not our destiny to escape to heaven, but for heaven to come to earth. And, even now, the final destiny is beginning to dawn. The kingdom to come has already partially appeared.

Political candidates expend tremendous energy and vast sums of money in their bid to be elected to government positions. But, a far more subtle political campaign is underway even at this moment. Would-be government leaders are preparing their lives and candidacy, and workers are being recruited. We are those government leaders in waiting and training. The King has recruited us to be His “cabinet”, and life today is our preparation.

At the heart of key kingdom preparations is the urgent challenge to recruit citizens and workers for the coming government. This is the essence of the Great Commission (Matthew 28.18-20).

The dream and vision of the coming kingdom of God, per Daniel and others, is hardly lofty idealism. This is future certainty that demands action from God’s people today. This coming reality dictates lifestyle now; it provides purpose and motivation. Tomorrow’s reality touches us today, and for that we are thankful, and energized.

“Father, we rejoice in the true reality to come, which effects everything about our lives today. The ultimate triumph of Your kingdom assures us that service and sacrifice are well worth it. Nothing matters more than the worth-all-ness of Your kingdom and its priorities. Instill in us today kingdom purpose and passion, and the energy which results. May Your Spirit fully flow in and through us as we join You in kingdom purpose and preparation.”

DAY TWENTY-FOUR

More than one sports enthusiast has recorded a game and later watched it, knowing the outcome prior to watching. As such, there is no mystery concerning the outcome; just how it turned out the way it did.

Similarly, the outcome of our Christian lives has already been determined; the only variable is the course our lives take toward the eventual goal - the kingdom of God.

During the dark days of Israel's exile in Babylon and their return to the ruins of their homeland, optimism was in short supply. The grand vision and plan of God for the Jewish people seemed like a distant memory. The harsh reality of their present circumstances eclipsed visions of future glory. But, God's "final destination" had not changed; the plan was still in effect.

"Sing for joy and be glad, O daughter of Zion; for behold I am coming and I will dwell in your midst," declares the LORD. Many nations will join themselves to the LORD in that day and will become My people Then I will dwell in your midst, and you will know that the LORD of hosts has sent Me to you. The LORD will possess Judah as His portion in the holy land, and will again choose Jerusalem." (Zechariah 2:10-12)

Nothing had changed the plan! God's promises were still as bright as when He first revealed them. The path toward the kingdom had taken some unpleasant turns, but the final destination was ever in sight. God would still come and dwell in the land of Israel, and Jerusalem would yet be the capital city. Multitudes of nations and peoples would join the LORD in His coming kingdom.

You are I can make the choice to deliberately remove ourselves from the path to the kingdom of God, but aside from such a fateful decision, God's plan and final destination are still very much on track. The path to the kingdom may twist and turn in this age, but it is still the path to the kingdom. At the end of all things - after rulers, politicians, and military leaders have exerted their finite influence - God Himself will set up His rule upon a renewed earth in Israel and Jerusalem, and we will know perfection, peace, and indescribable fulfillment.

The details of our kingdom journey are in the adventures of our daily journey. The kingdom path may not be entirely clear to us, but its destination most definitely is. The repeated biblical descriptions of God's ultimate plan leave no doubt as to the final outcome.

Outcome determines confidence. The kingdom is coming, even as God is coming to live with us in an earthly paradise. Nothing can change that final outcome.

“Father, thank You for the insight You’ve given us regarding our victorious outcome. This hope and assurance bolsters us amidst even the greatest challenges of living today. The joy of tomorrow’s victory pervades the darkness of today’s trials. Thank you for the joy this brings to this day, and especially the challenging days. Strengthen our faith and our walk, we pray, as we press on to the victory You have already given us.”

DAY TWENTY-FIVE

Is it really about dirty feet, or deeds of humility?

"So when He had washed their feet, and taken His garments and reclined at the table again, He said to them, "Do you know what I have done to you? You call Me Teacher and Lord; and you are right, for so I am. If I then, the Lord and the Teacher, washed your feet, you also ought to wash one another's feet. For I gave you an example that you also should do as I did to you. Truly, truly, I say to you, a slave is not greater than his master, nor is one who is sent greater than the one who sent him. If you know these things, you are blessed if you do them. " (John 13:12-17)

Today’s modern transportation, in most countries, has long replaced foot travel on dusty roads. Washing another's feet today, therefore, serves a far less practical purpose than it did then. But, few things continue to be more humbling.

Jesus choose the setting of the Last Supper - the Passover meal in which he elevated the bread and the cup to symbolize his sacrifice - as the occasion for this humbling practice of foot-washing. It provides a compelling picture of selfless service.

It is arguable that literal foot-washing was instituted by Jesus as an ongoing practice by believers. But, the deliberate choice to show preference to others through acts of humility is not: "Be devoted to one another in brotherly love; give preference to one another in honor" (Romans 12:10).

A kingdom citizen places others in the family of God ahead of self. It's easy enough to state, but far more difficult to practice. I'm a firstborn perfectionist who prefers things my way, and in my time. I'm constantly humbled by those around me who model the truth of Romans 12:10 far better than I do. These are the ones who sacrifice time and effort to bring shut-ins to church services, care for church facilities, prepare meals for the sick and for church dinners, talk and spend time with those who are hurting.

To be devoted to one another and give preference to one another is a conscious choice. I thank God for those of you who daily make these choices and inspire the rest of us to do the same. Truly the Kingdom is demonstrated and modeled through such selfless choices.

“Father, thank you for those who so humbly model a servant attitude and lifestyle. They best model the greatness of kingdom lifestyle. And, their example compels each of us to more deliberately humble ourselves, and seek out ways to serve the needs of others. Above all, thank You for the timeless example of Your Son taking towel and basin and serving the needs of His followers. May humble and loving service to others be a part of our reasonable service to Him, and You.”

DAY TWENTY-SIX

It was the most shocking news of all time. No font could possibly have been bold enough for the newspaper headline. To this day, nothing has surpassed these electrifying headlines: JESUS RISEN FROM THE DEAD.

The biblical record of this extraordinary event is somewhat frenetic, and even a little confusing. And yet, this punctuates the shock and awe experienced by those completely unprepared for the seemingly impossible.

In John's account, it begins with the report of of a disturbed gravesite (John 20:1). The descriptive terms used for the activity that follows is especially revealing: "So she ran and came to Simon Peter and to the other disciple whom Jesus loved ... So Peter and the other disciple went forth, and they were going to the tomb. The two were running together; and the other disciple ran ahead faster than Peter and came to the tomb first" (John 20:2-4)

Time and familiarity have a way of diminishing the utter shock and frantic activity associated with key unexpected events. Such is the case with contemporary momentous events, such as the assassination of President Kennedy, the attempted assassination of President Reagan, or the Challenger and Columbia shuttle disasters. As these events recede into history, so does memory of the hectic activity surrounding them.

The events surrounding the resurrection of Jesus potentially lose their impact for us as well. The shocking and unexpected has become part of Christian routine and ritual. Who goes to church on Resurrection morning expecting to hear that Jesus is still in the tomb? It's almost like annually watching a movie about the ship, "Titanic" - is anyone surprised to find that in the end the ship still sinks?

The relevance of the resurrection of Jesus is in the contemporary shock and awe. It is in the unexpected activity and work of the resurrected Jesus today. It's like Pentecost - no one expected the dramatic and life-changing outpouring of the Holy Spirit.

Faith is the vehicle for the unexpected. Hebrews eleven supplies us with ample evidence. Resolute faith breathes life into mundane existence, and anticipates life-changing encounters and activities through the risen Christ. It anticipates the conversion of the most hardened sinner ... help in helpless situations ... victory in the face of defeat ... the triumph of truth over the lies of the enemy.

The resurrection of Jesus is the realm of the unexpected. May the risen Christ surprise and overwhelm you today with His presence and activity.

“Father, the triumph of the resurrection of Your Son overwhelms us with hope and possibilities. This magnificent display of Your power reminds us of the destiny that awaits us in the great resurrection, as well as the possibilities amidst our most challenging circumstances today. Through this triumphant act, You have provided us with proof that nothing is impossible. May we today experience Your amazing power and victory in ways that transform us, so that You might use us to display resurrection power to those who need to see and know.”

DAY TWENTY-SEVEN

Never has so much been said about so little. At least that's my take on the proliferation of information via social media. Mundane - and not so mundane - details of daily existence are indiscreetly and incessantly proclaimed electronically to the masses. Truly we live in a communication age. The real question is regarding the value of that information.

"The heavens are telling of the glory of God; And their expanse is declaring the work of His hands. Day to day pours forth speech, And night to night reveals knowledge." (Psalm 19:1-2)

God's creation is constantly communicating profound information about its Creator. Those who have ears to hear above the din of our modern electronic communications can receive life-changing insights. As such, the spiritually attentive can echo the words of the Psalmist:

"The law of the LORD is perfect, restoring the soul; The testimony of the LORD is sure, making wise the simple. The precepts of the LORD are right, rejoicing the heart; The commandment of the LORD is pure, enlightening the eyes. The fear of the LORD is clean, enduring forever; The judgments of the LORD are true; they are righteous altogether. They are more desirable than gold, yes, than much fine gold; Sweeter also than honey and the drippings of the honeycomb." (Psalm 19:7-10)

Through being attuned to creation's communication, we are drawn to God's divine communication - His written word. There we find how perfect, sure, right, pure, and enlightening the law, testimony, precepts, and commandments of the LORD truly are.

Those who have been renewed through the word of God develop the goal of communicating in harmony with nature. As such our prayer is, "Let the words of my mouth and the meditation of my heart Be acceptable in Your sight, O LORD, my rock and my Redeemer." (Psalm 19:14)

“Father, thank you for your excellent and praiseworthy communication to us. As we withdraw in silence from the din of modern communication, we hear the profound communication of nature. And, we are drawn to echo that praise with our hearts, minds, and voices. As we respond to Your unfathomable love, our love yearns to acknowledge You for who You are, and proclaim Your immense worth. May we choose to occupy our thoughts with excellent thoughts of You, so that our mouths might declare Your greatness and excellencies along with Your natural creation that incessantly does so.”

DAY TWENTY-EIGHT

The war was won with a song. Sounds like an unlikely scenario, doesn't it? Imagine a great nation today, abandoning tanks and missiles, for flutes and drums. Hardly a winning strategy, yet this was the very plan used by King Jehoshaphat of Judah:

"When he had consulted with the people, he appointed those who sang to the LORD and those who praised Him in holy attire, as they went out before the army and said, "Give thanks to the LORD, for His lovingkindness is everlasting." When they began singing and praising, the LORD set ambushes against the sons of Ammon, Moab and Mount Seir, who had come against Judah; so they were routed." (2 Chronicles 20:21-22)

The victory was won when the people focused on praise and worship. But this was no casual sing-and-raise-your-hands-in-praise worship. Notice: "Jehoshaphat was afraid and turned his attention to seek the LORD, and proclaimed a fast throughout all Judah. So Judah gathered together to seek help from the LORD; they even came from all the cities of Judah to seek the LORD ...  All Judah was standing before the LORD, with their infants, their wives and their children." (verses 3,4,20)

There was urgency and singleness of heart in what they did. Fasting and hungering for the One true God was foremost with all the people. A consecrated people came to seek the LORD - and His victory - through wholehearted worship.

What personal battles are you facing today? Of the potential strategies you might bring to bear on your battles, wholehearted worship might not be high on the list. But, the record of a very real ancient battle gives cause to reconsider.

Preposterous as many would consider this statement, there is no greater army than the people of God worshipping in spirit and truth (John 4:24). In the face of genuine worship, the enemy is defeated, and the kingdom of God is advanced.

Lest there be misunderstanding, real worship isn't about form; it's about function. Sincere worshippers sing from their hearts - "Give thanks to the LORD, for His lovingkindness is everlasting" - whether with a contemporary tune, traditional hymn, or joyful noise.

Worship isn't so much about place and time as it is lifestyle. What happens on Sunday, Wednesday, or whenever the people of God meet, is only as effective as what has happened in individual lives the other days of the week. Group worship is the overflow of personal worship.

There are battles to face today. Worship wins the war. Citizens of the Kingdom of God, focused on training and preparing for the Age to Come, worship in the face of the war.

Sing out your sincere song of praise today. He will carry the battle, regardless of whether you can carry a tune. If it's the song of your heart for the God of the ages, then it's sung in perfect harmony.

“Father, may resolute trust in Your strength and power lead us into worship and praise, rather than posturing and power plays. Forgive us for our feeble attempts at warring, when worship is the true priority. Direct us to battle with song, not sword. Bolster our confidence in the victory You alone can - and will - bring when we cease to worry over the war, and instead rejoice in the God of all might and power. Thank You for victories being won even today.”

DAY TWENTY-NINE

Sometimes the silence is deafening. No matter how hard we try, or how fervently we pray, it's as if God either isn't there or isn't listening. It's reassuring at such times to know that we aren't alone in our experience.

"How long, O Yahweh? Will You forget me forever? How long will You hide Your face from me?" (Psalm 13:1)

I, for one, am forever indebted to King David for his honesty and transparency. This man after God's own heart made no pretense concerning his spiritual condition. He had moments - as each of us do - in imagining that God had forgotten and forsaken him.

Down through the ages numerous writers have alluded to "the dark night of the soul" - periods of time when God seemed completely absent or deaf. Painful as the experiences were, they became exercises in faith and patience. And so it was with David:

"I have trusted in Your lovingkindness; My heart shall rejoice in Your salvation. I will sing to the LORD, Because He has dealt bountifully with me." (Psalm 13:5-6)

If this be a season of silence, it won't last forever. God has actively spoken and intervened in the past, and will do so again. Present darkness is destined to give way to rejoicing and singing.

Holding on sometimes seems the only option. There are times when silence and darkness seem to descend like a great storm, and all we can do is ride it out until the skies clear, and the sun shines again. During such times, however, our faith and patience grow unlike any other time. Which may well be our Father’s purpose in the silence: trusting our maturity and character enough to remain silent, even as we long for His voice and touch.

Perhaps the silence is deafening in your life just now. No matter how hard you try, it seems God is either absent or deaf. Be assured He is there, hears, and cares. It is a true compliment to your character that He can trust you with His silence. But, the silence will end, and you will hear His voice again. Your greatest time of communion and intimacy with your Father may be just around the corner.

“Father, we so often fail to understand Your mysterious ways. Silence can easily seem like forsaking. And yet, we are confident You are there even when we cannot sense that You are. Your presence permeates, in ways we cannot know. How thankful we are to know that even when Your face seems hidden, Your grace still sustains. Thank You that You can trust us with silence, knowing that You most actively form character in the silence.”

DAY THIRTY

The talk these days is about passion. The assumption is that the secret to a fulfilling life is in discovering your passion, and pursuing it. Perhaps, but cultivating the right passion is foundational.

"his delight is in the law of the LORD, And in His law he meditates day and night. He will be like a tree firmly planted by streams of water, Which yields its fruit in its season And its leaf does not wither; And in whatever he does, he prospers." (Psalm 1:2-3)

I’ve discovered there is a huge difference between knowing God's word and loving it. I've met far better Bible students than myself. Some with an impressive intellectual grasp of the Bible, however, seemed far less driven to live and proclaim it. Truth knowledge didn’t necessarily equate truth passion. Conversely, I've met people with a fairly basic understanding of the Bible who passionately sought to live and share it.

Passionate love for God's word allows us to be like "a tree firmly planted by streams of water, Which yields its fruit in its season". Passion provides what mere familiarity with God's word will not.

Sometimes an assumption is that "deep" Bible study is reserved for the intellectuals and scholars. In reality, the "deep" things of the Bible are not expert understandings of prophecies, but putting in to practice what God's word says. The tree that bears fruit is that of the doer, not the mere hearer and reader.

The simplest Bible study method is reading it, and looking for answers to the basic questions of, (1) What does it say? and, (2) What does it say for me to do? Discovering Bible truth, and its intended transformation, are key in developing a passion for God's word. These are foundational in leading us to meditate on it "day and night" - constantly pondering the significance of what we've read, and its implications for action in our lives.

“Father, we seek to be people of passion - passion for Your truth, and its transforming effect in our lives. Help us to both read, and heed. We desire to be more than mere listeners who deceive ourselves, but rather doers of Your word - who benefit ourselves and others. As we devote ourselves to read Your word, inspire - through Your Spirit - a genuine delight that causes us to hunger and thirst for more of Your word, and You. We know that You delight in those who bear Your spiritual fruit. May life-changing encounters with You and Your word cause Your Spirit to well up within us in fruit-bearing ways.”

DAY THIRTY-ONE

Presidents and government leaders, as a rule, don't write songs of praise to the One true God. But, there once was a leader who did. The tune was lost long ago, but the lyrics remain. Perhaps a catchy tune will stick in your head as you read the lyrics:

"O LORD, in Your strength the king will be glad, And in Your salvation how greatly he will rejoice! You have given him his heart's desire, And You have not withheld the request of his lips. For You meet him with the blessings of good things; You set a crown of fine gold on his head. He asked life of You, You gave it to him, Length of days forever and ever. His glory is great through Your salvation, Splendor and majesty You place upon him. For You make him most blessed forever; You make him joyful with gladness in Your presence. For the king trusts in the LORD, And through the lovingkindness of the Most High he will not be shaken. " (Psalm 21:1-7)

Far from being a ploy to get the "religious vote", this song of King David was an honest and humble tribute to his Father who had given him everything. However politically incorrect it might be today, it conveyed the honest praise and joy of an earthly king to the Eternal King.

An old hymn appeals to us to count our many blessings and "name them one by one". Such is the content of King David's song of praise: he enumerates God's blessings of strength, salvation, his heart's desire, his crown, length of life, and joy. He sums it up well by stating his resolute trust: "For the king trusts in Yahweh". Remembering and recounting God's past blessings are prelude to present and future trust.

A mighty king's song of praise to his Father should stir ours as well. Carefully recalling and listing specific blessings is an excellent place to begin. These then serve as the basis for our song, poem, story, or testimony. And, they serve as the foundation for a life of resolute trust and faith.

“Father, a great sin must surely be the sin of ingratitude. Blessed and indulged people are especially prone to a sense of entitlement, instead of humble gratitude. May we not be guilty of such! Find us to be people who value the gifts they do not deserve, and the grace that is unmerited. It is our desire to be people who take time to list Your legacy of grace gifts, with profound gratitude for Your goodness to us. May a king’s prayer of gratitude be the springboard for our prayers of gratitude to our King.”

DAY THIRTY-TWO

The journey has been remarkable. A simple act of submission as a teenager set the course for enriching encounters with wonderful people in various locations, and opportunities beyond imagination. Remembering leads to absolute wonderment.

The Old Testament catalogs several God-ordained annual feasts and celebrations; each for the purpose of reminding His people of His mighty acts. As such, "many people were gathered at Jerusalem to celebrate the Feast of Unleavened Bread in the second month, a very large assembly" (2 Chronicles 30:13). This was no solemn and somber gathering; it was an all-out party! ("The sons of Israel present in Jerusalem celebrated the Feast of Unleavened Bread for seven days with great joy, and the Levites and the priests praised the LORD day after day with loud instruments to the LORD" - 2 Chronicles 30:21). Remembering God's mighty acts was cause for great celebration.

What began as a one-week celebration stretched in to two weeks: "Then the whole assembly decided to celebrate the feast another seven days, so they celebrated the seven days with joy (2 Chronicles 30:23). This two-week party was the party of a lifetime: "So there was great joy in Jerusalem, because there was nothing like this in Jerusalem since the days of Solomon the son of David, king of Israel" (2 Chronicles 30:26).

In case you didn’t notice, the word "joy" is prominent in these verses. Joyous celebration sprang from recalling the mighty works and deliverance of Yahweh God. And, that leads back to my personal journey. Perhaps my journey pales in comparison to others, but it is MY journey with my Father. For this country boy, it is nothing short of remarkable. That the Creator of everything would involve Himself in the details of one obscure and lowly creature is beyond comprehension.

Trouble comes when we forget. Jesus implores His church in the city of Ephesus to "remember from where you have fallen, and repent and do the deeds you did at first" (Revelation 2:5). Remembering past grace is vital to present and future spiritual vibrancy.

The more I remember, the more I'm like a kid in a candy store - in absolute astonishment at the assortment of delights surrounding me. Every child of God is surrounded by delightful blessings of grace, provided by the Father, throughout the journey of life. Lest we forget and take them for granted, periodically pondering our unique journey with the Father stirs joy and gratitude. And, the resulting joy and wonderment provide powerful incentive for faithful living today, and beyond.

“Father, thank You for the record of Your annual festivals, and how they draw us to remember Your key acts in the lives of Your people. These give us wisdom in establishing regular benchmark reminders in our personal journey with You. May we not forget Your strategic intervention, and miraculous rescue and provision. Help us to chronicle the specific instances along our journey where You have acted. In so doing, joy and thanks spring up and ring out to You, our Father and Savior.”

DAY THIRTY-THREE

Regrets. We all live with plenty of them. Regrettable harsh words spoken, good deeds left undone, poor decisions and choices made. But, no matter what our regrets are, I'll dare say they are not as great as that of a man I know about. The weight of guilt over murder and adultery must have been considerable, but "confession is good for the soul". The healing that his recorded confession brought to him personally is available to help with our healing over sin and guilt as well

"Create in me a clean heart, O God, And renew a steadfast spirit within me. Do not cast me away from Your presence And do not take Your Holy Spirit from me. Restore to me the joy of Your salvation And sustain me with a willing spirit" (Psalm 51:10-12)

There is wisdom in getting to the heart of the problem. It's one thing to ask for forgiveness for a particular sin and the ensuing guilt, but the real solution is seeking a "clean heart" that is not inclined to repeat the offense. Wanting a "steadfast spirit" returns us to the rock-solid spiritual moorings that safeguards against such sins. And, desiring the presence of the LORD through His Holy Spirit, and the joy of salvation, are pro-active measures to safeguard against the habitual practice of sin.

One of life’s great tragedies is that of Christian men and women wallowing in the guilt resulting from regrettable sins and decisions. Rather than being able to find release through confession and forgiveness, they live on in a state of spiritual and emotional captivity. These godly people bear the wounds of sin, and allow the taunts of the evil one to minimize their growth and potential. What a tragedy! Has anyone committed "worse" sins than King David, who found release and renewal through sincere confession and repentance? Definitely not.

Many acts of sin result in ongoing consequences. The child born out of wedlock is a lasting legacy. Family disruption through divorce leaves visible scars. But, guilt over deeds that cannot be undone only adds needless pain. True emotional and spiritual release can result through genuine repentance, and abundant forgiveness. "He has not dealt with us according to our sins, Nor rewarded us according to our iniquities" (Psalm 103:10)

Are past deeds and actions crippling your growth and progress today? If so, determine that today is the day to fully face and confess the past, and find the sweet release and peace that God's grace so abundantly brings.

“Father, thank You that we can be free from crippling regret. Our disobedient and sinful ways are clearly seen by You, and yet we are not forever penalized by that which is covered and forgiven. We are tremendously grateful for what Your Son did for us, that we could never do for ourselves. We freely confess sinful acts and thoughts, and bask in the freedom of forgiveness through Him. Having been liberated by You, then, let us not consign ourselves to guilt and condemnation when You do not condemn! May we forgive ourselves, even as You have forgiven us. And, may the liberating freedom from guilt and sin set us from to follow and love You all the more.”

DAY THIRTY-FOUR

It's a difficult choice, but a choice nonetheless. "Consider it all joy, my brethren, when you encounter various trials" (James 1:2).

Given the choice, I prefer a trouble-free life (if there really is such a thing). I'm a firstborn perfectionist who likes things predictable, orderly, and manageable (even boring, as some might call it). I'm up for adventure from time to time, but predictable routine is more my comfort zone. Life's trials, then, tend to upset that comfortable routine, and present some unpleasant adventures. And, if that's my assessment, that's likely to be the reality. That's where a key word in James' instructions to us comes in - "consider". To "consider" is to make a choice, difficult as that choice may be. But, the choice is easier to make when the benefits are in view.

"knowing that the testing of your faith produces endurance. And let endurance have its perfect result, so that you may be perfect and complete, lacking in nothing" (James 1:3-4)

The adversity of life's trials is really the refining process resulting in the lifestyle and character that our Father greatly desires and highly values. But the process isn't automatic; it is largely determined by the choice we make concerning it - the choice to "consider it all joy".

I've met plenty of Christians who seemed to have a dark cloud hovering over them (myself included more often than I care to admit). Appearing as those enduring "the trials of Job", they seemed devoid of joy or victory. Life's trials were hardships to endure rather than a process yielding benefits.

To "consider it all joy, my brethren, when you encounter various trials" is not necessarily to choose happiness. Happiness is based on joy, but joy does not always equate with happiness. Joy, rather than being a fleeting emotion, is confident optimism based upon faith. Joy sees the ultimate triumph of faith and hope, and is unwavering on the journey toward that victory. Joy sees the setbacks of trials as character advances. Joy resolutely declares that "we know that God causes all things to work together for good to those who love God, to those who are called according to His purpose" (Romans 8:28). The adversity that the adversary deliberates throws our way, then, boomerangs back around for ultimate good in the hands of a loving Father.

Response to life's trials is a choice consciously, but not necessarily easily made. But, it is a vital choice. The choice, to borrow a well-worn cliché', is to be made better, not bitter.

May the choice you make in faith this day, in response to life's trials, result in abiding joy that cannot be realized in any other way.

“Father, it’s far too easy to be the cynic who sees that ‘life is hard, and then you die’. The weight of trials and trouble in a fallen world are sometimes almost too much to bear. And yet, You have designed these weighty burdens to refine, rather than ruin. Hard as it is, we want to choose - make a mental choice - to see the value of trials, and submit to their refining work. And so, as troubles and trials touch us, keep us ever close to You amidst them. May we faithfully follow the example of our Savior “who for the joy set before Him endured the cross” (Hebrews 12.2). May we never lose sight of You, Your Son, or future joy in the coming kingdom, as we walk through life’s trials.”

DAY THIRTY-FIVE

Trouble is really only temporary. It hardly seems so at the moment, but trouble easily jades the real perspective.

"Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who according to His great mercy has caused us to be born again to a living hope through the resurrection of Jesus Christ from the dead, to obtain an inheritance which is imperishable and undefiled and will not fade away, reserved in heaven for you, who are protected by the power of God through faith for a salvation ready to be revealed in the last time." (1 Peter 1:3-5)

Present reality is that we are abundantly blessed by our Father in Christ. Believers have experienced a new birth into a living hope through Christ's resurrection. An inheritance is securely reserved in heaven for us - protected by the very power of God until the time it is to be given. These things are important to remember in the face of trouble.

"In this you greatly rejoice, even though now for a little while, if necessary, you have been distressed by various trials, so that the proof of your faith, being more precious than gold which is perishable, even though tested by fire, may be found to result in praise and glory and honor at the revelation of Jesus Christ" (1 Peter 1:6,7)

Trouble is easily defeating if we lose sight of our identity and inheritance. Trouble has potential to blur the facts of who and whose we are, as well as the progressive path of life. Troubles are not designed to ruin us, but rather to refine us! We are made more fit for the coming kingdom if we allow them to strengthen character.

Troubles often come through no choice of our own, but we do have a choice in what we do with them. "Consider it all joy, my brethren, when you encounter various trials" (James 1.2) The mental choice to "consider" the value of trials makes all the difference.

I'm convinced that an "identity crisis" is the biggest challenge in handling life's troubles. For that reason, Peter's words in chapter one, verses three to five are especially important. Keep "living hope" in view. Do not lose sight of your assured inheritance. Life's troubles are designed to prepare us to value and receive these great promises.

Life will surely involve some kind of trouble today, whether great or small. Remember your identity and hope. Mentally choose the positive value of these troubles. Press on with the progressive plan your Father has for you.

“Father, it’s way too easy to lose sight of true perspective with trials and trouble come our way. They come, appearing to have cruel intent. But, through faith we recognize they uniquely hold the potential for the development of our character - making us better fit for your coming kingdom. We submit to the shaping influence of life’s challenges in Your hands. Make us and mold us as You uniquely see fit. May resolute faith in You and Your ways sustain us when the pain seems almost too much to bear. May we make the difficult personal choice to “consider it all joy”, when we so easily can choose otherwise. Thank you for the ultimate victorious outcome.”

DAY THIRTY-SIX

I outgrew my back when I was a child. During one of my childhood growth spurts, I developed persistent back pain that eventually required medical attention. The diagnosis was that my body was growing faster than my back, and that eventually my back would catch up, and the pain subside. This eventually proved to be true, but missing a summer of Little League baseball in the process was equally painful.

We call these "growing pains", and growing pains are very much a part of the spiritual growth process:

"In this you greatly rejoice, even though now for a little while, if necessary, you have been distressed by various trials, so that the proof of your faith, being more precious than gold which is perishable, even though tested by fire, may be found to result in praise and glory and honor at the revelation of Jesus Christ" (1 Peter 1:6-7)

The outcome of our faith is "an inheritance which is imperishable and undefiled and will not fade away, reserved in heaven for you" (1 Peter 1:4). But, the path to the realization of the goal is often characterized by suffering and pain. "Various trials" sometimes seems like an understatement! "Challenges" may sound like a more positive word, but they are, nevertheless, trials and tribulations that stand between us and the blissful existence of the future age to come.

"Various trials" are the refining process that purify us for the kingdom of God, and there are two key components: (1) fire, and; (2) the burning away of impurities. Refining involves a certain degree of loss through a process of pain.

The older I get, the more I’m aware of additional refining needed in my life. Bad habits and selfish traits are too commonly characteristic. These require the refining fire of adversity to burn them away, so that purer character remains.

The old adage, "no pain, no gain", seems appropriate to spiritual growth as well as physical fitness. The untried life can all too easily grow like wild shoots and branches, whereas the trials and tribulations of life "train" our lives to grow in a productive and Christ-like way.

While a trouble-free life is appealing, it is ultimately evasive. Trials may seem like impediments to idyllic existence, but the truer perspective is that they are valuable refining tools - preparing us for the perfect life of the age to come.

In light of the process that is preparing us for realization of our great hope, these words from Peter's pen give us the best perspective for living this day:

"prepare your minds for action, keep sober in spirit, fix your hope completely on the grace to be brought to you at the revelation of Jesus Christ" (1 Peter 1:13)

“Father, life’s growing pains sure can be ... well, a pain! Much too easily, they beat us down ... discourage us ... sometimes even defeat us. But, Your plan involves using them to shape and perfect character. Like gold in the refiner’s fire, life’s trials burn away impure thoughts, and displeasing practices. May we then - when faced with today’s trials - stand up to the test, and come out on the other side a greater glory and honor to You, and our coming King.”

DAY THIRTY-SEVEN

The scenes of devastation and loss are truly heartbreaking. The latest disaster is but the newest face to the brokenness of this present age. A flood of tears, beginning with paradise lost in Eden, continues to flow unrelenting today. But, a day is coming when they will cease.

"Weeping may last for the night, But a shout of joy comes in the morning." (Psalm 30:5)

The sun may shine brightly today, but it still shines on a world of darkness this side of the kingdom of God. Sounds of weeping can be heard in far too many places - whether in response to natural disasters, war, heartache, disappointment, or loss.

The death of Jesus is a picture of a night of weeping. His dead body was hastily taken from the cross, and hurriedly buried as night approached. That night, no doubt, was a night of much sorrow and crying. But, the morning light of the first day of the week brought incredible shouts of joy as His followers encountered Him risen from the dead. That morning joy foreshadows shouts of joy in our future.

"Then I saw a new heaven and a new earth ... And I heard a loud voice from the throne, saying, 'Behold, the tabernacle of God is among men, and He will dwell among them, and they shall be His people, and God Himself will be among them, and He will wipe away every tear from their eyes'" (Revelation 21:1,3-4)

It's not enough that crying will cease in the age to come; God Himself will tenderly put an end to the flood of tears by personally wiping every tear from our eyes. Little wonder that the Psalmist could say, "For His anger is but for a moment, His favor is for a lifetime" (Psalm 30:5). Preceding this tender scene of God wiping tears from our eyes is an awful scene of judgment and destruction of the wicked. But - praise God - that scene only lasts a moment. Our all-loving Father is not the sadistic torturer who subjects the wicked to endless agony, but rather consigns them to merciful, consuming destruction.

Tears flow today amidst present pain, but we do not "grieve as do the rest who have no hope" (1 Thessalonians 4:13). This present night of weeping is destined to yield to shouts of joy in the kingdom morning!

“Father, were it not for the coming morning, this night of pain would be unbearable. Too many soldiers and innocent victims have died in man’s wars. Too many disasters have claimed far too many lives. Too many crimes have robbed families of loved ones. The sounds of sobbing is all around us as we longingly pray, ‘Your kingdom come’. Truly, the perfect kingdom age to come is the only solution to the sorrow of this age. Through tear-stained eyes we faintly view it from a distance, but yearn for it to be here, now. Let the morning dawn soon. Send Your Son back soon to begin the amazing restorative work. And use us now to help dry the tears of the brokenhearted with the light and joy of Your bright tomorrow. Thank you for the joy of our hope.”

DAY THIRTY-EIGHT

Who isn't concerned about the future? Today’s headlines scream as harbingers of a new era of uncertainty, hostility, and deprivation. Against this backdrop of our times, these words bring special comfort and reassurance:

"Delight yourself in the LORD; And He will give you the desires of your heart." (Psalm 37:4)

Embedded in this wonderful Psalm of assurances are specific promises concerning land to be inherited:

"those who wait for the LORD, they will inherit the land." (Psalm 37:9)

"the humble will inherit the land And will delight themselves in abundant prosperity." (Psalm 37:11)

"The righteous will inherit the land And dwell in it forever." (Psalm 37:29)

"Wait for the LORD and keep His way, And He will exalt you to inherit the land" (Psalm 37:34)

In an age of uncertainty and foreboding (as is any age this side of the kingdom), a rich promise shines bright. The desires of the heart will be given to those who delight in Yahweh God, and among what He faithfully promises to give is a certain land promise.

These land promises are kingdom promises; echoed in Jesus’ words, "Blessed are the meek, for they shall inherit the earth" (Matthew 5:5). The reasoning from the Psalmist’ words, then, is this: If we delight in the LORD, and He gives "the desires of my heart" (Psalm 37:4), the ultimate desire, then, is for the kingdom to come (Matthew 6:33). And, where anxiety and worry would otherwise prevail, it is a focus on this wonderful age to come upon the land we now live in that brings ultimate peace and contentment.

Not for a moment would I suggest that a kingdom focus is guarantee of a trouble-free life. Jesus realistically stated, "In the world you have tribulation" (John 16:33). A kingdom focus does not provide a worry-free life, but rather the perspective that minimizes trouble in light of ultimate destiny. As such, the apostle Paul - who saw much hardship and suffering - could say, “For momentary, light affliction is producing for us an eternal weight of glory far beyond all comparison" (2 Corinthians 4:17).

This day will no doubt bring challenges to us all. But, the destined land promise offers the perspective that puts present-day trouble in focus. Keep your eyes on the prize.

“Father, the land promise made to us is generous beyond measure. Amidst today’s aggression and posturing for power and control of land, we rest confidently in the promise that we will one day inherit it all! We seek to live patiently and faithfully as we await the fulfillment of Your amazing promise. And, as we do so, we seek to delight in You - not just in what You have promised, but in Your magnificent being. May it not be the gift we seek, but rather the gracious Giver. As we delight in You now, we anticipate the greatest privilege of all: to delight in You forever in the land of the coming age.”

DAY THIRTY-NINE

We all need something to shout about, and we've got it: "Shout joyfully to God, all the earth; Sing the glory of His name; Make His praise glorious." (Psalm 66:1-2) Psalm sixty-six provides us with plenty of shouting material for the God who deserves the highest praise from every living creature. For years, I failed to see that the God who deserves shouting and glorious praise has a name that should be celebrated and sung about - "sing the glory of His name". With reverence and respect - but with clarity - Yahweh God is the focus of our praise.

Heartfelt praise results when we draw near to Him and consider what He has done - "Come and see the works of God, Who is awesome in His deeds toward the sons of men." (Psalm 66:5) Ponder that amazing phrase: "Who is awesome in His deeds toward the sons of men". Is He not actively and intensely involved in the lives of all His children? Indeed! There is no one who does not have ample reason for praise and thanksgiving.

Personal problems will always have potential to step center stage in our lives. But, heartfelt focus on praise of Yahweh God will overshadow them with the true reality. Psalm sixty-six wonderfully leads us away from personal fixation, to the vast arena of praise to the One who is ultimately deserving.

I’m personally reminded that my praise will always be imperfect and inadequate unless I learn from the One who reveals the Father to me. Jesus' great statement in John 14:6 is such an important guide: "I am the way, and the truth, and the life; no one comes to the Father but through Me". I cannot come to the throne of God and bypass my Mediator. Such efforts are futile. Only my King can truly bring me to my Father. And, unless I learn of the Father through Him, I'll never really know Yahweh God, of whom I should make "His praise glorious".

Pause today and consider the great praise guide of Psalm sixty-six. Let these powerful words move you away from self to serving up praise to Him who is worthy. Make His praise glorious.

“Father in heaven, holy is Your name. You alone are matchless and worthy. When we consider what You have done, and the evidence of Your creative work around us, we are moved to joyful and enthusiastic praise. Our very spirit reverberates and quivers with delight of You. Infinite in might, You could demand and force obeisance, but instead desire free and voluntary praise. And, the more we ponder Your works and favor, the more our hearts yearn for perfect praise and worship of You. Even the simplest of Your creation is more complex and awesome than we can comprehend. And so, we bow, serve, and worship You freely. Knowing You by Your name distinguishes You from all so-called gods that we might be prone to worship. You alone, Yahweh, deserve our praise, which we freely delight to give.”

DAY FORTY

So, it all comes down to a lavish party? The hope of the ages is a mountaintop feast? Apparently so, or at least that's the best image to describe the indescribable.

"The LORD of hosts will prepare a lavish banquet for all peoples on this mountain; A banquet of aged wine, choice pieces with marrow, And refined, aged wine. And on this mountain He will swallow up the covering which is over all peoples, Even the veil which is stretched over all nations. He will swallow up death for all time, And the Lord GOD will wipe tears away from all faces, And He will remove the reproach of His people from all the earth; For the LORD has spoken" (Isaiah 25:6-8).

Rich food. Choice wine. This may not sound like your typical church potluck dinner, but it describes the Party of the Ages in terms non-churchgoers can readily relate to. And Jesus chose a similar setting to perform His first miracle (John 2), giving a clear picture of the beginning of the celebration called the kingdom of God.

We party with a purpose. Parties are occasions to celebrate birthdays, anniversaries, and weddings. The Party of the Ages is no different - it's a celebration of the removing of a cover and veil that is presently over the nations (a curse; blindness), and it is a celebration of the end of death, sorrow, and sin. Now that's something worth celebrating!

The banquet image we see in Isaiah may be a basic and vague picture of the reality to come, but the key truths presented are abundantly clear: it will be a definite event (banquet), in a specific place ("this mountain", aka, an earthly location; a mountain in Israel). And, It's on the calendar, although the date hasn’t been revealed to us.

Not coincidentally, Jesus used this very banquet image as the focus of one of His key parables (Matthew 22:1-14). His point was not so much to describe the coming kingdom, but the need to respond to the invitation to attend. After all, who cares about a great party they won't be attending? Celebrations are only significant for those participating.

Tickets for this Great Party are freely available, but for a limited time only. Don't let this cost-free offer deceive you as to the value. While the tickets are free, in another sense they will cost you everything (Luke 17:33). But, isn't the value of the event worth the price of the ticket? It's like a paraphrase of modern credit card commercial: "ticket to the coming kingdom of God: a lifetime of discipleship ... entering the kingdom: priceless".

It’s human nature to live to party. There is wisdom in choosing how to party. This present world offers lots of glitzy, glittering parties that last a short time - and indulge the wrong appetites. The kingdom of God, however, is the party of the ages; celebration without end. Get your ticket quick, while there is time. And be sure to pass the free tickets around to everyone you know you doesn't have one. What good is a ticket once the event is over?

“Father, the kingdom celebration to come is more than we can imagine. Today’s joy and celebration is a mere dim flicker compared to the bright celebration of the new age. May we live life in joyful anticipation of the celebration to come, and may we serve as “kingdom ticket masters” - freely distributing Your invitation with a clear gospel call. The end of death, suffering, and pain - Your kingdom party pulls out all the stops. May nothing ever deter us from entering Your kingdom, and may our compassion and passion be for all You have created, and desire to enter as well.”

Table of Contents

Copyright

INTRODUCTION

DAY ONE

DAY TWO

DAY THREE

DAY FOUR

DAY FIVE

DAY SIX

DAY SEVEN

DAY EIGHT

DAY NINE

DAY TEN

DAY ELEVEN

DAY TWELVE

DAY THIRTEEN

DAY FOURTEEN

DAY FIFTEEN

DAY SIXTEEN

DAY SEVENTEEN

DAY EIGHTEEN

DAY NINETEEN

DAY TWENTY

DAY TWENTY-ONE

DAY TWENTY-TWO

DAY TWENTY-THREE

DAY TWENTY-FOUR

DAY TWENTY-FIVE

DAY TWENTY-SIX

DAY TWENTY-SEVEN

DAY TWENTY-EIGHT

DAY TWENTY-NINE

DAY THIRTY

DAY THIRTY-ONE

DAY THIRTY-TWO

DAY THIRTY-THREE

DAY THIRTY-FOUR

DAY THIRTY-FIVE

DAY THIRTY-SIX

DAY THIRTY-SEVEN

DAY THIRTY-EIGHT

DAY THIRTY-NINE

DAY FORTY